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Ross Valley Yellow Bus Transportation Services 

Joint Exercise of Powers Agreement 

Joint Committee 

October 5, 2020 

7:00 PM 

Zoom Meeting 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89701985682?pwd=ZVZjdTNLams2bWF0ZTkrbW5QcD

VwUT09  

Meeting ID: 897 0198 5682        Password: 195933July 27, 2020 

I. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 7 PM 

JEPA Board members: 

Town of San Anselmo: Brian Colbert, Dave Donery 

Town of Fairfax: Renee Goddard, Garrett Toy 

County of Marin: Katie Rice, Nancy Vernon 

Ross Valley School District: Wesley Pratt, Marci Trahan  

 

Marin Transit: Christopher Whitlock, Kelly Zalewski, Nancy Whelan 

 

 

II. ORAL COMMUNICATIONS 

 

Persons wishing to address the Joint Exercise of Powers (JEPA) Joint Committee on 

subjects not on the agenda may do so at this time. Please note, however, that the JEPA 

is not able to undertake extended discussion or action on items not on the agenda. 

Matters requiring action will be referred to the joint committee or staff or placed on a 

future JEPA meeting agenda. Please limit your comments to three (3) minutes. 

 

III. JEPA BUSINESS MEETING 

  

 Item 

 

 Presenter Action 

A. Accept July 27, 2020 Meeting Minutes 

 

 

 Chair Approve 

 

 

M/S Renee Goddard, Brian Colbert to accept the July 27, 2020 minutes with 

requested change by Marci Trahan, Superintendent of Ross Valley School District 

(RVSD), to remove Rick Bagley’s name from page 4.   
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Ayes: Brian Colbert, Dave Donery, Renee Goddard, Garrett Toy, Wesley Pratt, 

Nancy Vernon, Marci Trahan, Katie Rice Noes: None 

 

B. Update from Ross Valley School District 

 

  

 JEPA Board 

Member 

Discussion 

Superintendent Marci Trahan reported that start date for Orientation and Hybrid 

Model (in-person and continued Virtual Learning Academy) for RVSD elementary 

schools will be pushed back from the previously planned mid-October date. 

Families have asked for more information regarding what school day will look like 

for Hybrid Model so that they can make informed decision about choice (Hybrid 

or distance-only learning) and RVSD also needs to finalize some elements with 

Staffing and Technology.  Parents were sent communication including survey, 

school’s Site-Specific Protection Plan, RVSD COVID-19 Health and Safety 

Handbook, the Hybrid/Virtual Learning Academy schedule.  Responses to survey 

will inform planning for implementation/start date of Phase 3 (Hybrid Model start).  

 

Start date for Sixth Grade Hybrid Model at White Hill has been set for October 26.  

School will start at 8:30am and be a shortened day.  No start date for seventh and 

eighth grades at this time given complexity of schedules.  

 

Nancy Vernon asked Trahan how many sixth-grade students would be at school 

each day. She stated that half the students (100 students/7 classes) will attend 

school on Tuesday and Wednesday and the other half will attend school on 

Thursday and Friday.   

 

Attendee Darcy Bell expressed her concern that parents need to understand what 

students would experience in both Hybrid Model and distance-only learning so 

could make an informed decision.  Trahan stated that email was sent out by 

school sites with survey and more information needed.  

 

 

C. Update on Grants  JEPA Board 

Member 

Discussion 

 

 

 

Vernon stated that RVSD received a Community Partner Grant of $10,000 from 

County of Marin to subsidize bus passes for income qualified bus passes and Ross 

Valley Charter received a $5,000 Community Service Grant from County of Marin 

for same.  RVSD Community Partner Grant deadline for use is June 30, 2020 (end 

of County’s fiscal year) and end date for use of Ross Valley Charter Community 

Service Grant has already passed. Vernon stated the County administrator’s office 
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is open to discussion about extending deadlines as more information is acquired 

about yellow bus start/schedule.  

 

Fairfax Mayor Renee Goddard asked the difference between a Community Partner 

Grant and Community Service Fund Grant.  Vernon clarified that both are 

administered by the County’s Administrator’s Office.  Community Service Fund 

program provides one-time funding allocations between $1,000 and $10,000 to 

nonprofit service providers to fund specific projects or programs that provide a 

measurable benefit to Marin County residents. Nonprofit Community Partners 

program provides one-time funding allocations between $10,000 and $40,000 to 

local projects/programs that bring measurable benefit to the community. Funding 

is awarded on a one-time basis to specific projects/programs that don’t clearly fit 

within the activities of a single County department.  Funding comes from the 

County General Fund. Both programs have criteria listed on County’s website.  

 

No public comment. 

 

D. Update on 2020/21 Planning and Service                   Marin Transit     Approve 

    Adjustments Marin Transit 

 

Zalewski reviewed current status of Yellow Bus Program. At the July 27 JEPA 

meeting, Marin Transit was given guidance to issue an initial contract suspension 

to Michael’s Transportation through October 31, 2020.  Parents who had signed 

up for lottery were notified via email in late August of the initial suspension.  

 

Zalewski reviewed highlights of Home to School Transportation Guidelines.  

Students and adults to maintain six feet of physical distancing while waiting to 

board the bus, no more than one student per bench seat (27 students), Grades 3-

12 required to wear face coverings (TK-2 encouraged to wear face coverings), 

keep windows open, transportation provider must develop a School 

Transportation Provider Specific Protection Plan.   

 

Zalewski stated that the Lottery opened May 11 and closed June 1, 2020. 332 

families signed up for the lottery representing 367 students.  607 one-way bus 

passes were requested. For reference, 866 one-way bus passes were sold in 

2019/20.  

 

Regarding planning for yellow bus start-up, Zalewski stated that Marin Transit 

needs confirmed guidance from school regarding start date for all grades at White 

Hill, bell schedule, and cohort make up.  Marin Transit needs 90 days from 

acquiring that information to launch of service.  Marin Transit will return with 
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concrete financial scenarios once start date, schedule and cohort make up for all 

grades at White Hill is known.  

 

Zalewski reviewed contract options with Michael’s Transportation.  Marin Transit 

recommended JEPA suspend contract for additional 90 days until end of January 

and authorize Marin Transit to issue month to month contract suspensions as 

needed to allow for a 90 day start up period.   

 

Goddard asked for clarification that one-way bus passes referred to was just 

lottery, not passes sold and Zalewski clarified that no passes had been sold.  

Goddard asked about number of 2 way passes that were requested in lottery by 

parents.  Zalewski responded that Marin Transit only looked at one way passes 

sold for a variety of reasons. Goddard also asked origin of Home to School 

Transportation Guidelines and questioned the TK-2 guidelines strongly 

encouraging face coverings but not requiring.  Zalewski responded that Guidelines 

were released on August 14 and part of the Marin County Comprehensive School 

Resource Document of which transportation was just a part.  Guidelines are 

aligned with state. TK-2 guidelines would not be applicable since yellow bus 

service will not be available for Hidden Valley in school year 2020-21.  Bell times 

are similar at White Hill and Hidden Valley so yellow bus service is not possible for 

Hidden Valley at this time. 

 

San Anselmo Vice-Mayor Brian Colbert asked to clarify starting point of 90 days 

needed to get program running. Zalewski stated that start would be date 

necessary information is received from school vs. start of in-person school date for 

all grades (6, 7, 8).  Colbert asked for confirmation that when 200 six graders are 

invited back, they would have to figure out how to get there without bus service. 

Zalewski confirmed.   

 

Marin County Supervisor Rice asked if supplemental service would be an option 

for White Hill students. Zalewski stated that supplemental service has currently 

been suspended but regular service was in place.  Rice also asked how many 

lottery respondents pertained to sixth grade students.  Chris Whitlock from Marin 

Transit responded that 92 total students from lottery were sixth graders.  

 

Rice asked Vernon if Safe Routes had a transportation committee in place to plan 

for student return to school.  Vernon stated that no such committee was in place 

at this time. Goddard asked if any funds available to access for quick build 

infrastructure that could create ability for more social distancing for walkers and 

bikers.   Vernon to work on developing committee to discuss/review.  
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Rice also asked if Measure AA funds would roll over to next school year.  Marin 

Transit General Manager Nancy Whelan stated that allocations were originally set 

up for 3 years as dictated by the measure.  Funds will not be lost but the issue will 

need to be revisited by the Marin Transit Board of Directors.  Other yellow bus 

programs in the County have been affected as well. 

 

Dave Donery thanked Marin Transit for their hard work. 

 

No public comment. 

 

M/S Brian Colbert, Renee Goddard to suspend Michael’s Transportation contract 

for additional 90 days until end of January and authorize Marin Transit to issue 

month to month contract suspensions as needed to allow for a 90 day start up 

period,  

 

Ayes: Brian Colbert, Renee Goddard, Dave Donery, Garrett Toy, Katie Rice, Nancy 

Vernon, Marci Trahan, Wesley Pratt Noes: None  

 

F. Set date, time, location and agenda topics for    Marin Transit   Approve 

next meeting     

 

JEPA meeting to be scheduled once start date for all grades at White Hill have 

been confirmed. 

 

 

 

IV. BOARD MEMBER REPORTS 

 

V. ADJOURNMENT 8 PM - to the next regular meeting. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Nancy Vernon 

County of Marin 


